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HIGHLIGHTS

Tribute to Gerald Sherman
Legal Affairs

Chair of Core Curriculum Committee

Resolution to approve graduation

Note: The remarks of the Senators and others are summarized and not verbatim. The taped recording of this meeting is available in the Faculty Senate office or in the University Archives. 

Chair Floyd called the meeting to order. Alice Skeens, Executive Secretary called the roll.

I.
Roll Call –2007-2008  Senators:
Present:  Ames (for Bischoff), (need replacement for Ariss), Barlowe, Edwards (for Baines), Barnes, Barden, Byers, Chen, Cluse-Tolar, Evans, Fink, Floyd,  Fournier, Funk, Greninger,  Hefzy, Horan, Hottell, Hudson, Jakobson, Johanson, Kistner, Klein, Lambert, LeBlanc, Lundquist, McInerney, Monsos, Moorhead,  Morrissey,  Olson, Peseckis, Piazza, (need replacement for Pope), Relue, Schall, Skeens, Spongberg, Stierman, Teclehaimanot, Thompson-Casado, Ventura,  Wikander, Wolff, (need replacement for Zallocco).
Excused absence:  Ariss, Pope, Wedding
Unexcused absence:  Humphrys, Kennedy, Stone, Piotrowski
II. Approval of Minutes: 

Minutes of 4/24/07 and 5/1/07 were approved as distributed.
III. Executive Committee Report: 
Chair Floyd:    First item on the agenda is the approval of the minutes of April 24 and May 1 meetings of the last academic year as distributed.  A motion to approve was made and it was seconded.  No additions or corrections were called for.  Minutes approved unanimously.
I would like to extend a warm welcome to all of you.  As best as I can figure out from the evidence that exists in records of the Senate housed in the archives, this is the 42nd year for our University of Toledo Faculty Senate.  It may prove to be one of the most challenging in our history and will certainly be one that brings great change to this body.    

During the many meetings of the summer that your executive committee has had with the president, provosts, deans, senior leadership, and trustees, it has become even more obvious to us of the importance of a strong faculty senate to serve as the  representative voice of the faculty.  It has also become obvious to us that there are many misperceptions among these people about exactly what the Faculty Senate does, and what its role is at the university.  I have taken the opportunity over the summer to repeat to anyone who will listen this statement, which I firmly believe:  the Faculty Senate exists to make the University of Toledo a more effective institution of higher learning.  The Senate does not exist to obstruct change, to embarrass the president, to cause the deans or the provosts problems, or to enact processes that do not contribute positively to the institution.  But the Senate and the faculty do have a very important role to play at this university.  The faculty bring to the table a long-term commitment to the institution, and an understanding of the university that can be formed only by being in the classroom and interacting directly with our students.  We care deeply for our students, and our concerns as expressed in the sometimes passionate debates at our Senate meetings are because we do care so much about this institution.  This is the message I carried forth most recently to the Board’s Academic Affairs Committee at its August meeting.  

      I would urge all Senators to keep this philosophy in mind this year as we go about our work representing our colleagues, and I hope you will remind the administration of it frequently.  The Faculty Senate is not the adversary of the administration, it is instead a body that exists to assist the administration while advocating for the faculty.  

      In addition to welcoming all of you back to the Senate, or if you are a new member, to the Senate, and to thank you for your willingness to serve on this body, I would also like to take the time to thank your hard-working executive committee.  During the summer, the executive committee met nearly every Friday afternoon for two to three hours to discuss Senate business.  In addition, we met regularly with the provost (both the old provost and our new provost), and almost every Thursday morning for two hours with the president and other administrators.  In all of these meetings, the executive committee members have been strong advocates for you and your concerns.  I would like to publicly thank each of them:  Carter Wilson, Walt Olson, Jamie Barlowe, Sharon Barnes, Alice Skeens, Harvey Wolff, and Nick Piazza, in no particular order.  And also thanks to our secretary, Kathy Grabel.  The executive committee members have not been shy about asking the hard questions when they had to be asked, and in offering freely our advice on university matters.  The Senate is well represented by this hard-working group of colleagues.  Later in this meeting I will spend time recapping some of the actions taken by the executive committee over the summer.  

But first, we  need to take care of some business.  There is an addition to the agenda for today’s meeting which is not reflected in what was distributed today.  At about 4:30 the delegation from Yanshan University who have been here since yesterday and will be here most of the week, will come here to say hello and introduce themselves.  As you know, Yanshan University representatives are here to formally open their Yanshan University at the University of Toledo branch campus.  Among the delegates is the person who is the equivalent to their chair of what will be our Ohio Board of Regents, as well as the President of Yanshan University.  I hope you will be able to stay when they come in and answer any of your questions on what’s happening with the reciprocal agreement between the Yanshan University and the University of Toledo. 
Unfortunately we began our year on a sad note.  Over the summer the University of Toledo lost an important member of our community, Dr. Gerald Sherman, professor of Pharmacy and a former chair of the Faculty Senate who died on July 12, 2007.  His colleague Dr. Ken Bachmann, graciously agreed to present a tribute to Dr. Sherman, followed by a brief moment of silence.

Prof. Bachmann:   Thank you Barb, it’s indeed an honor to share this brief tribute about Gerry with the Senate.  I would also like to thank Drs. Hinko and Bill Messer, Larry Wilcox and Frank Horton for their comments.
In Memoriam

 Gerald P. Sherman

It's hard to encapsulate a person's life within a few words or sentences. It's a task doomed to failure. Jerry, like all of us, was more complex than that, and his life was a tapestry woven with rich and beautiful and even broken threads.

Each of us will remember him in different ways suitable for our own mental scrapbooks.
For those of you who had worked with Jerry in the Senate or on the Executive Committee, you probably knew him as a strong and effective advocate for the faculty in every respect, and a level headed colleague. He was the consummate professional faculty member, dealing much better than most faculty with very difficult administrators.  He had a keen sense of balance, and an ability to disagree with people without being confrontational. Former President Horton worked closely with him when he was chair of the faculty Senate during the 1992-93 academic year and also when he was Interim Associate VP of Academic Affairs during the 1993-94 academic year. He wrote that he enjoyed working with Jerry over the decade of the 1990's. I note his choice of the word, "enjoyed", because to enjoy is to "take pleasure in" or to "rejoice in". 
Not many people at UT knew about the significance of his early research career. He was a creative and productive scholar at the University of Pittsburg first as a post-doc and later as an Assistant Professor. Jerry and his colleagues at Pitt were the very first to develop and implement a unique and technically challenging method for ascertaining that the drug, Catapres® (clonidine), exerted its antihypertensive effects through a direct action on the central nervous system rather than the peripheral nervous system.  These studies were among the first to help identify the mechanism of action for what had been an important medication used in the treatment of high blood pressure.   

For me, I will always remember Jerry by three words:

1. friend

2. teacher

3. caring

As a friend…

Anyone who knew Jerry knew they had made a friend. It didn't matter if they disagreed politically or on academic issues, serious or frivolous. Jerry was opinionated and outspoken, but not offensive. And at the end of the day he could laugh, swap jokes, and tell stories with the very same people with whom he had locked horns minutes before.

And if you needed help with a flooded basement, moving furniture, a ride to the outpatient surgical clinic for elective surgery (conveniently scheduled on a faculty retreat day), Jerry was there. To know Jerry was to like him. It couldn't be helped. He had adversaries, but no enemies, because even his adversaries couldn't help but like him.

As a teacher…

He was the quintessential teacher. The only thing he loved more than pharmacology itself was teaching it. And he did it the old fashioned way…really. In the days of PowerPoint slides, animations of molecular pharmacology, LCD projectors, Jerry still kept a couple of boxes of chalk in his desk drawer. In the days of WebCT and web-based notes, Jerry still kept writing in the few millimeters of empty space on the hand-written notes he had begun writing a quarter century ago. However, his knowledge and the content of his notes was always contemporary. His style…not so much. But ask any College of Pharmacy student over the past twenty-five years to name the best five professors that they encountered in Pharmacy, and you can be sure that his name will surface more than any other. He wanted students to know some basic facts, but he wanted them to be able to assimilate them, too. And when students complained that he hadn't taught them this or that, he was unfazed. He smiled at them in his most fatherly way, and told them that he had given them the tools to figure it out. And that was the end of that discussion

He cared about so many things. First and foremost he cared about his family including each of his three wives (that would be three wives in three monogamous, successive marriages).  Above all he cared about his two sons, Brad and Rod to whom he gave so much and taught so much. But he also cared about his colleagues, the College of Pharmacy (first at UK and then UT), the University, the professions (both Pharmacy and the academy), and the larger world around him. Jerry left his mark on this world, and will do so on his new one. He is home…again.
In the words of T.S. Eliot

"We shall not cease from exploration

And the end of all our exploring

Will be to arrive where we started

And know the place for the first time."

Chair Floyd:  Thank you very much, Ken.  Now we move on to the next item on the agenda.  Lauri Cooper from the office of the general counsel is here to talk to us about something that the Senate took up last March.  If you were on the Senate last year you might remember this issue, and it has come back in a different form. Lauri is here to talk about the resolution on Presidential authority that first came before the BOT last spring.  Carter Wilson as Chair spoke out at the Board meeting urging the Board to reconsider this resolution, and it was eventually pulled from the Board agenda. The FS passed a resolution about the Board resolution, and I will briefly recount for you what that resolution said:


“Whereas,
This resolution grants the President the authority to adopt, amend, 



repeal 
and execute all rules, policies, regulations and amendments;

Whereas,
This resolution grants the President an authority that is 




unprecedented in either scope or sweep on the main campus and has 



not been granted to any of his predecessors;


Whereas, 
The Main Campus Faculty Senate respects the rights of the Board of 


Trustees to establish university policy and to guide this university;


Whereas,
The Main Campus Faculty Senate respects the authority of the 



President to make day to day decisions concerning the operations of 



the university;


Therefore,
Be it resolved that the Main Campus Faculty Senate opposes the 



passage of resolution 07-02-02, as amended March 12, 2007, which 



grants to the President permanent authority to adopt, amend, repeal 



or execute rules, policies, regulations and amendments that impact 



students and faculty without due process review and consultation by 



the parties affected and by the Board of Trustees.




Be it resolved that the Main Campus Faculty Senate opposes




Resolution 07-02-02, as amended March 12, 2007, granting such 



authority to the President that is unprecedented in either scope or 



sweep on the Main Campus.”

At the August Committee meeting of the Board’s committee on trusteeship and governance, a revised version of the resolution concerning presidential authority was brought forward.  However, at the request of the Faculty Senate Executive Committee, the President urged the Board not to take any action on the resolution until it could be explained to this body and this body had an opportunity to ask questions of the general counsel about what it means.  The Board agreed to that and no action was taken at the Committee meeting and I’m not sure if it is on the agenda for the full Board meeting.  Lauri from the Office of Legal Affairs is here, and I believe she is the primary author of this resolution and she is happy to explain to you why she believes it is necessary and to answer any questions you might have.
Lauri Cooper:  Thank you Barbara.  Just as a point of clarification, I am not the drafter of the resolution and more importantly I want you to understand that I don’t necessarily represent the administration, or the President, or the Trustees, or even faculty. I represent the institution which is my duty, as an attorney under the ethical obligations of a licensed attorney in the State of Ohio.  Let me talk about why we need this resolution.  We have a bylaw that was passed where the two institutions were merged in July of last year that requires the President to obtain the authorization of the BOT.   So in order for any rules, policies and regulations to be passed by anyone in the institution, they either have to be approved by the BOT or there has to be specific delegation from the BOT to the President or some other body.  We are also obligated under Ohio Law and under an Ohio Board of Regents statute in which certain things are not delegable by the Board of Trustees and I will read what those are:

  
Organizational structure, disciplinary procedure, operation and staffing of

auxiliary facilities and about administrative personnel should be the exclusive

prerogative of the Board, and if this is any other delegation shall be

accompanied by the appropriate standards of guidance concerning the 

delegation and reviewed periodically.
That is why we need this resolution.  I think there is a general thought that the Main Campus has not had the authority to adopt their own policies and procedures., but, in fact, we are adopting our own policies and procedures.  We are creating a lot of policies and procedures of all departments and in various units.  The Bursar’s Office, for example, has it’s own policies.  Furthermore, there are too many policies that are too detailed to take to the Board of Trustees.  Overall we counted close to 900 different policies and procedures that govern our collective campuses.  So to take all of those to the BOT doesn’t make sense.  So what we are trying to do is get authority to approve the day-to-day operational policies and procedures and get that authority down to the people who can sign off.  The President  would be given the authority and then he could delegate on to Mark Chastang for hospital policies, the CFO for finance policies or whomever he sees fit for certain day-to-day activity.  Keep in mind that not only does the AAUP contract govern a lot of personnel policies so do the other union contracts, like CWA.  So there are certain policies and procedures that would not be able to be signed off by the president or his designee without appropriate approval.  That’s kind of an overview.  Do you have any questions that I can answer to help you understand why we are doing this at this time?  The resolution specifically allows the BOT to take back anything it wishes to hear and decide.  It clarifies that the Board retains the authority on some of those non-delegable duties and it gives the President the authority to do some of the day-to-day operational type things. 

Senator Edwards:  Can you give us some examples of some of the policy changes that the Board has had to deal with that would fall within those 900 policies that need to be changed, that were too detailed for Board action?  What kind of problems has the Board had this year that this resolution is designed to deal with?
Lauri Cooper:  That’s part of my concern.  The Board has not heard that many policies.  The hospitals are operating under the old MCO/MUO model.  And because we have to be able to make policy changes at a minute’s notice to comply with CMS or some of the other accrediting bodies like the joint commission, we are not able at this point to take everything to the BOT.  We can’t do that because of the schedule alone of the BOT meetings, which only meets as a full board every other month.  And why do we need it in writing?  This is going to help us with the joint commission   to show our line of delegation from the BOT.
Senator McInerney:   Could the resolution just address hospital-focused policies? 

Lauri Cooper:  That may make sense but if the Bursar’s office is making their own policies, Purchasing is making their own policies about p-cards, there is some detail things that I don’t think the BOT should be bothered with, and reviewing all those policies and procedures at the lower level would be more practical.
Senator Thompson-Casado:  We have a policies and procedures manual on this campus, not sure which version it is, but one of the concerns is that some of those policies are not governed by the CBA, and directly affect the faculty.  With this resolution these policies could be changed without any consultation.
Lauri Cooper:   I am not a labor attorney but it seems that it is something you could raise through the bargaining process.  I am not here to speak on the President’s behalf but I don’t think it’s in the president’s interest to pass policies against every employee or faculty member’s interest.
Senator Barden:  It’s not just labor relations it’s also faculty governance, it’s who controls the curriculum. And it sounds like you are asking us, because of the merger, to give up our own policies and procedures regarding the programs and curriculum that the faculty senate established.   




Lauri Cooper:   I don’t think the intent is to touch the curriculum.
Senator Barden:  Intent or not, that is the issue.

Lauri Cooper:   I am not familiar with your Senate constitution, but does that clearly say that it  defines  where the authority for curriculum lies?  That is, to me a faculty prerogative.
Senator Fink:
Is  there a way to include that language in there?

Lauri Cooper:  In the resolution?

Senator Fink:    Yes, some of my colleagues have some concerns in this area.
Lauri Cooper:
I think we should consider that, but the danger in including that exclusion is that you forgot something else.

Senator Fink:
The curriculum seems to be the biggest.

Senator Piazza:   There seems to be another issue that goes with that too. Every college has a constitution and as you go to a college-centric model what this particular thing does is that if the President deems that a particular college’s constitution is a day-to-day matter, the president can unilaterally change the way a college does business, and the only appeal on that would be back through the President. And it would be the president’s prerogative to bring that to the BOT, and so any appeals or disagreements could be stifled by a president.

Lauri Cooper:  Doesn’t your constitution set forth the ability of the colleges to establish a constitution?  I think you would have a good argument with this resolution that there is no authority for the President to amend the constitution with this day-to-day operational policy type language since it is a Board approval item.
Senator Fournier:   Has this changed since March, as I understand from the Chair’s introduction the Senate was not happy with something they saw in March? So, how does this differ from what was presented in March?
Chair Floyd:     This is a much different draft of this resolution.  I don’t have an overhead but I do have the original if you would like to see it.  One of the things that was added was the very last clause which required an annual review.

Senator Fournier:   Also, the word administrative doesn’t sound academic to me.  Shouldn’t this be interpreted as relating to the business side?
Lauri Cooper:   Exactly as I stated before, this is for the day-to-day operational type policy matters.
Senator Fink:
  Again, I don’t think anybody doubts the integrity of the Board or our current President but the truth of the matter is the institution goes on past one president, past one board so it seems wise to clarify the intent of the resolution so it is not misinterpreted by others in the future who were not present at the time of the drafting of this document.   Also, placing a clarifying sentence or two would seem to be necessary to put many of the senators raising concerns at ease concerning this matter and allow them to support the resolution. 

Senator Hefzy:  It seems to me that this sentence may go into the next section which is exclusions, you have first the following exceptions and this sentence can be added as an exception, if you so wish.

Lauri Cooper:
Right.

Chair Floyd: It think it’s important to remember that Lauri is not here as a representative of the BOT, but just to explain what this policy is.  She does not have the authority to say what will or will not be added.   
Lauri Cooper:   I will definitely go back and bring this up to Dr. Jacobs.
Senator Fink:
She can recommend it.

Senator Wikander:  I am really confused at the necessity of this resolution.  You said there are 900 different policies, and that’s far too many for the Board to review in a responsible manner.  Isn’t too many for the President to review in a responsible manner?
Lauri Cooper:   Once again, it’s not necessarily to give the President all of the authority, it would also allow for the President to further delegate.
Senator Wikander:  It doesn’t say the President or somebody  he may name.  It says the power of the office of the President.
Lauri Cooper:   It doesn’t necessarily need to be in this resolution.  I will make a recommendation to Dr. Jacobs to add  “or designee”  to the resolution. 
Senator Wikander:
I don’t see the delegation that you are emphasizing in the document.   

Lauri Cooper:   What I’m saying is that it makes sense to do that.  What we are doing is delegating to the President and the President can delegate it out to the various branches.

Senator Wikander:  Why doesn’t it say that in the document?

Lauri Cooper:   Because in some situations the President may not want to delegate, but in some he may and as I indicated, I will recommend that we add  “or designee”.

Senator Hottell:  Did you check with other universities with similar models?   Usually we look at our peer institutions that also have the complicated medical schools?

Lauri Cooper:  The only other institution in the state that is similar to us with a hospital is Ohio State, and they have a separate hospital governing board.  So it’s quite a bit different.

Senator Hottell:   What about  the University of Michigan?  Also, the Provost’s office has a list of peer-group universities used for comparison purposes. We have more in common with those institutions than with OSU. There are other metropolitan universities with medical schools, such as the University of Louisville for example, that would have been more helpful to your study than OSU.   
Lauri Cooper:  Some universities practice differently.  So, they did look at practices of other  Universities.  The fact that we merged two cultures also puts us in a little more difficult position too, but this is what we feel gives the President the authority to at least start merging some of these policies together. 
Senator Hottell:  Did you look at the University of Michigan in Ann Arbor?

Lauri Cooper:   I can’t say that they looked specifically at the University of Michigan, and they do have health system too.  I actually think that they are closer to the Ohio State model.
Senator Edwards:
I would also like to point out one other group that is missing like the student group.  Academic students would be affected by these policy changes as well without other consultation.  There are other peer institutions that do have outstanding university policy review committees that have students, faculty, staff and administrative people on those committees. There is another way to handle this to get these problems addressed.
Lauri Cooper:   I think there is a lot of work to be done on these policies.  A lot of them are outdated especially on this campus.  On the HSC we have a review every three years, a mandatory review.  I am not exactly sure how Dr. Jacobs or the BOT or the administration will proceed looking at all those policies and try to get this done.  I know that Beth Griggs is trying to get everybody to review these policies and getting everybody’s input.  This is a really large project and I am not exactly sure who will be involved in it.
Senator Barlowe:  Lauri, when you met with the Executive Committee you made it pretty clear that this resolution was for the purpose of hospital policies that need to be dealt with immediately.  Today you are saying that this sounds as though this has expanded to an examination of all the policies and procedures even those on the main campus.  If it’s necessary for the hospital, can it be a resolution that approves authority for administrative review policies at the University of Toledo hospital or where it is absolutely necessary and to make that designation rather than the sweeping policies and procedures.
Lauri Cooper:   My concern is that it hasn’t been an issue or priority.  I’ve made it an issue and priority because I’m concerned.  I am also concerned that people on this campus are passing  policies and procedures and not getting the Board authority.  So that could be a problem when you get an NCA visit, or other accrediting body that you don’t have the authority to pass those policies.  You have some kind of a policy that affects the removal of a student and there is no authority there and the student challenges that in court and it’s not valid.  So I’m concerned about all policies and the appropriate authority.  I want to make sure that we have legal binding authority going down to the respective departments at the University. 
Senator Olson:  The Faculty Affairs Committee as defined in our current constitution and the new constitution of the Faculty Senate requires us to be involved in the consulting phase of policy formation.  It is supposed to go through the Faculty Affairs Committee before any policy is made or changed on this campus.  That hasn’t happened in the recent past.  It did at one time. Most of the authority to do that, as a process on this campus as a whole, were unilaterally changed by the administration during a previous administration. At the MUO campus prior to the merger, only selective policies were reviewed by the Governing Committee.  Not every policy was reviewed by the Governing Committee.  I really believe that policy needs to be reviewed by the Faculty Affairs Committee.  Some policies obviously would not involve the faculty, but some do.  That policy manual is pretty thick and it has been changing a lot this summer, but nothing has come to the Senate.

Lauri Cooper:  Once again, I cannot speak to the process. I will relay this to Dr. Jacobs and the administration including our Provosts.  Maybe we can even begin to discuss it at our Thursday morning meetings.  I just want to make sure we have the authority there.

Senator Thompson-Casado:  I would like to echo Walt’s and Jamie’s concern on this. The Provost at the Fiscal Advisory Committee has expressed the desire to review the policy manual and to have the faculty be involved.  If it’s limited to the hospital, that’s one thing, but,

Lauri Cooper:  It’s not.  I want to make it very clear that this is not limited to the hospital.  This is university wide.  It may be more pressing for the hospital side, but it is necessary for the entire campus.
Senator Thompson-Casado:  I don’t see how this is appropriate then for this campus. We have a policies and procedures manual, we have a provost who wants to be inclusive in the revisions.
Lauri Cooper:  Once again you are talking about the process, and you have stated that the Provost wants to include you.  This resolution isn’t saying that you are not going to be included in the process.  This just gives us the authority to put the policy in place without having to take it to the BOT.  There are certain things that we will have to take to the BOT, it is fairly broad [non-delegable duty language], but not everything.  And we are trying to get a sense of balance here.  Now we have a 16-member board and they are very busy people.  They don’t want to review every policy.  So we need to make sure that your voice is heard and that you are included in the process.  And if you have hear your Provost say you will be included, that is very important and I believe she will deliver.
Senator Barden:  That’s not our problem with this resolution.  Our problem is that it takes away our rights as a faculty to govern our policies and procedures regarding the academic curriculum and the intellectual content of programs.

Lauri Cooper:   With regard to the process, you will have to take this up with your Provost.

Senator Barden:  There is something crucial here that you do not understand.  We don’t like the way this is.

Lauri Cooper:
 This just gives the legal authority for even you to pass the policy.

Sentor Barden:  It doesn’t look like that. The intent you claim here is not being fulfilled in the language of this resolution.
Lauri Cooper:  It just takes some authority from the Board and passes it down.

Senator Wikander:  We heard a couple of times about the constant revisions of policies and procedures, some no longer online, is the BOT involved here in these revisions? Are these revisions passed by the Board currently?   Is this an issue that was meant to be addressed?   Are some offices revising the policies and procedures manual without the Board knowing about it?

Lauri Cooper:  I think they are aware of it, they know this is an issue, too.  Judge McQuade is working with us to get this resolution in front of the Board and to make sure it is drafted appropriately.  This is a concern that the delegation of legal authority is not there.

Senator Wolff:
The previous resolution actually talked about the President being able to delegate authority.  This one doesn’t.  This one just says the President has to decide everything.

Lauri Cooper:   It doesn’t actually say the President has to decide everything, it’s just delegated to the President.  It doesn’t mean that the President cannot delegate. Again, we will pass on these comments.

Senator Wolff:  The non-routine things, whatever that might mean, apparently would go to the Board even thought it doesn’t explicitly say so.  The only thing that’s actually exempted are things that the board has to do.  It doesn’t actually say anything about what happens to non-routine policy.  I am not trying to define it.  You may face legal issues over whether a particular policy is routine or not, because you don’t have a definition what routine is.
Chair Floyd:
As I explained to the President  we wanted to have an opportunity to ask questions and, as the Executive Committee, we will take these concerns back to the President.  I don’t know what the outcome of this resolution will be.  I do appreciate Lauri coming here and I hope you appreciate the opportunity to ask her some questions.

I have a rather long list of things that the Executive Committee  considered over the Summer and I wanted to go through some of these.

Senator Fournier:   Am I understanding that the Board is not going to vote on this resolution?

Chair Floyd:
I don’t know what the Board is going to do.  It was presented to the governance and trusteeship committee.  When it was presented, the President asked them not to act on it until Lauri had a chance to come to the first Senate meeting and to talk about it and to answer your questions.  I don’t know what will be the outcome.

Senator Fournier:  Can you give her our feedback like  36 “no’s” ? I would hate to see them not get a message from us one way or another.  Let them do what they want to do, but at least on record saying that’s not what we want and we don’t support it.

Chair Floyd:  If you would like to make a motion?  Would somebody like to word it to reflect Ron’s intent?

Senator Fink:
 We could say we support it with modifications.

Senator Barlowe:  Two things I would say, this is the third or fourth time that I have been in a meeting where we expressed our concerns.  And not once anything happened to show that we are listened to.  If our concerns are the same as the ones  we had in the Spring, we could keep the resolution that we had.
Vice Chair Olson:
I move that the voice of the Senate that Resolution 07-02-02 as submitted to the Board of Trustees be withdrawn and rewritten, to reflect comments made during the Senate meeting to Ms. Cooper.
Chair Floyd:
Do we have a second on that motion?

Senator Fournier:
I second it.

Chair Floyd:
The motion is that the Senate move that the draft Resolution 07-02-02 be withdrawn and re-written to express the comments made to Counsel Cooper at this meeting.  Is there a second on that motion?
Senator Barnes:  I almost feel we should say that we don’t like it.  But assertively, and that we disapprove the way it is.

Chair Floyd:  
I think there is a motion on the floor and we need to vote on that.
Senator Wolff:
Can we change the wording to reflect the concerns expressed by the Senate?  

Chair Floyd:
Walter, can we accept that as a friendly amendment?
Vice Chair Olson:  The sense of the Senate is that we are amending that this language is offensive to the faculty at the University of Toledo.
Senator Relue:   I don’t know if the language is offensive, but somebody needs to tell us what the intent of the resolution is.  It sounds like they need to start over, because their intent is not what is on the paper.
Chair Floyd: If I could ask Walt, Jamie and maybe Larry or Harvey if you could get together and draft something, would that be acceptable?  So, we will table this motion again, and entertain it again before the meeting is over, would that be acceptable?

One of the things that the Executive Committee discussed in the Summer was the issue of the distribution of the Senate minutes, and the Executive Committee and the secretary have asked to consider possibly doing away with the distribution to all faculty members of the paper copy of the minutes.  Instead you could have the option to subscribe to receive a hard copy of the minutes, but otherwise the minutes would be distributed to the Senators electronically and posted on the web after approval.  There are several reasons we thought this was an issue to bring to you: 

· there are over 800 copies of the minutes printed each time; which represents an awful lot of trees,

· and secondly, and certainly not most importantly, the cost of reprinting the minutes runs between $1,000 - $1,500 a month. 

So we felt that we would give you the option of receiving a paper copy, and others to simply be able to access them electronically.  It would significantly reduce the cost of the printing, as well as save a few trees.  So that is a recommendation of the Executive Committee, but we wanted to get your input.

Senator Fink:
When you say access, do you mean sending them with email?

Chair Floyd:
The senators would receive them in email before the minutes are approved, then after they are approved they would be posted to the web. 

Senator Fink:
I would like to see them sent with email after they are approved. 

Senator Thompson-Casado: I would like to see them distributed to all tenured and tenure track and lecturers and sent to their electronic mail box.
Senator Fink:
The subject should say,  “Faculty Senate Minutes” so that they know what it is.

Vice Chair Olson:
You could probably strike the option of providing printed copies, anybody can print out the electronic copy if they want. 
Chair Floyd:  
We will look into it, if possible, I’m sure there must be some authority from I.T. to be able to send an email to all faculty.  Kathy, will you look into that and we will continue to distribute paper copies until we get the system worked out.

The next item is a request from the Executive Committee to allow Harvey Wolff to continue as our representative to the Faculty Advisory Board to OBOR and there are two reasons why we want to do this:

· One, we forgot to elect our representative last Spring.  Last year with the new constitution we were preoccupied with, we forgot to elect a rep to OBOR and a rep to the Athletic Committee. 

· Secondly, we would like Harvey to continue, as the OBOR is in some state of flux these days and apparently the advisory committee has not met for some time.  I would like to ask Harvey to bring us up to speed on what’s happening
Senator Wolff:  Since we have not met for some time, it’s not clear what’s going on.  Things are changing at the State level as most people know.  There is something now called the Higher Education System for Ohio, that apparently is replacing the Board of Regents.  The Chancellor is now a member of the Governor’s cabinet and reports directly to the Governor, as opposed to what he was before, sort of outside of all that.  Ohio higher education will be much more political than it has been.  The Ohio Faculty Council  is a representative body for all four-year public institutions in the State and it tries to give a faculty perspective on issues facing higher education in Ohio.  They will regularly meet with the chancellor, with the members of the Board of Regents and when possible with State legislators to try to influence them and give them faculty  perspectives on things that they are presented with.  What’s happening is not clear at this point.  The last few meetings over the summer were all cancelled.  The next meeting is scheduled for September 14th,  I think.  It’s usually the second Friday of the month. 
Chair Floyd:   The other reason we would like Harvey to continue is that when the constitution and the appendices are finally approved, and when the Senates merge, which the Executive Committee would like to see happen by the end of this calendar year, we will have a whole new election anyways. So this is really a temporary measure, so that we have an informed representative to continue in the short term for a committee that may not even meet anymore.

Senator Wolff:
   It’s going to meet, it just hasn’t over the summer.

Chair Floyd:
So the motion of the Executive Committee is that the Main Campus Faculty Senate moves to extend Harvey Wolff’s term to be our representative to the Faculty Advisory Committee to the Ohio Board of Regents until such time as new elections of the merged Faculty Senate are held and a new candidate will be elected.  It’s a motion from the Executive Committee so it needs no second.  Is there any discussion?  All those in favor, please say “aye”, opposed, say “nay”.

Motion passed unanimously.

The Athletic Committee is the next committee we need to address.  As you may remember, last year two people were elected, one for a one-year term and one for a three-year term.  We are now electing for a three year term and the petitions are mailed out to all faculty.  If you are interested in being on the Athletic Committee that deadline for turning those in is Friday, August 31st. 

Senator Edwards:
 Can you tell us who the continuing members currently are?

Chair Floyd:
Sharon Barnes, you were appointed not elected, correct?  Also Celia Regimbal, Robin Kennedy and Brian Hickam whose term has expired. If you want to run, you need to get five signatures, three outside of your college.  If you or your colleagues are interested I encourage you to fill out the petition form and send it in by this Friday.  We found out this summer just how important the Athletic Committee has the potential to be, I hope this encourages you to run if you are interested in doing so.

Senator Barden:  Do you accept nominations from the Senate at this time?
Chair Floyd:
I’m not sure of the procedure, but the election will take place next time, and if there is the opportunity to do that, we will do that next time.
Prof. Stoudt:
I am not a senator this year, but as former chair of the Elections Committee, I can tell you that nominations cannot be made from the floor for the Athletic Committee because there is a form that needs to be completed and signed as part of the nomination process.
Chair Floyd:
Thanks for clearing that up.  Next is the Faculty Senate committee appointments.  The list of committee appointments is on the table.  These are the Faculty Senate committees not the University committees.  The Executive Committee has been working hard to find people to fill those positions. I have to say we had a very hard time finding someone from Business and Education to fill in a couple of those committees.  If you are from Business or Education and you know somebody who would like to be on a committee, there are some committees that require a representative from each college like Academic Programs and Undergraduate Curriculum.  Those are especially important ones and we have to have someone from each college.  If you have suggestions for people who may want to serve on those committees, you can send them to me or send them to Kathy Grabel and we will consider them.  I had many people turn me down for these committees, and that’s been a disappointment.  We also had many people who graciously agreed to serve on those committees that require a considerable amount of time like Academic Programs and Undergraduate Curriculum so, thank you to Steve and Holly who agreed to chair those committees again.  We do need to make one motion from the Executive Committee which is if a chair of the committee is not a senator, the Senate has to approve them as chair, and the Executive Committee moves to approve the appointment of John Barrett  as chair of the Constitution & Rules Committee, Jennifer Rockwood as Chair of Student Affairs Committee, Mary Humphrys as Chair of University Affairs and Marcia King-Blandford as chair of Core Curriculum.  This is a motion of the Executive Committee, it needs no second.  Is there any discussion?  If not, all those in favor , please say “aye”, opposed, say “nay”.  Motion passed unanimously. 

As far as University committees, this past summer we asked for your interest in serving on University committees as well.  Unfortunately we don’ know which University committees exist.  The Executive Committee members bring this issue up almost every week with the President and his assorted administrators, deans, senior leadership, etc.  It seems to me that if the University is going to sustain itself it needs to have a committee structure so that everybody knows what those committees are, knows who makes appointments to those committees, knows what their terms are, etc., and knows what the charge of those committees is.  Last year Carol Bresnahan and I served on a committee and looked at all of the University committees that we knew to exist on the two campuses and made recommendations as to which should continue, which are being merged, which should remain separate and even which are not necessary anymore.  As far as I know, Carol, perhaps you can let me know otherwise, that the Board has not acted on those recommended actions.

VP Provost Bresnahan:  As far as I know that hasn’t been acted on.

Chair Floyd:
So in our Senate constitution there are requirements for elections to the Demographics Committee, to the Facilities Planning Council, and to a couple of other committees.  I don’t think that the Demographics Committee has probably existed for a couple of years.  The Facilities Planning Council was reconstituted as the Facilities and Construction Planning Council, and it met exactly once.  The Senate used to elect people to be on that committee and there were other faculty appointments.   I believe now there are just two faculty members on that committee and those faculty are the chairs of the two Faculty Senates.  We will meet next week and I will make a point, which we made to the vice president for administration at a meeting last Thursday, that this committee is extremely important to the faculty and should have representation from many constituencies, especially faculty who have always been very active on the Facilities Planning Council.  The Fiscal Advisory Committee was reconstituted last year, however, as I understand it, it  has met sporadically and the issue is that the committees isn’t operating in the manner it used to.  Katy, how is it different?

Senator Thompson-Casado:  Walt sent me a message on how it used to operate and it currently operates very differently.   When we arrive we are given an agenda and the information is conveyed to us and we comment on the information, but we are not necessarily giving input into budgeting.

Chair Floyd:
As you may have heard there is a new interim vice president for finance and administration who was announced last week and the President told me to meet with Mr. Biggs and I will do that.  I want to talk to him about the Fiscal Advisory Committee and I’m going to make this point very clear that the role of the committee seems to have changed dramatically and that we need to get back to functioning where faculty provide advice on the budget, not simply to be there to hear reports about decisions that were already decided.  As a matter of fact, the Fiscal Advisory Committee reviewed the budget the Friday after it was approved by the Board the previous Monday. 

Now on upcoming Senate meetings, just to give you an idea of what we are planning this semester.  At the next Senate meeting on September 11, Provost Haggett will be here around 4:00 pm.  She will give brief remarks and answer questions from you, so come prepared with those questions.  Afterwards, we are planning to have a reception here in this room and you will have an opportunity to meet with her informally.  We also have scheduled for that day a presentation by Barbara Chesney and Roland Skeel on the new IRB processes.  There are now two IRB’s, one that deals with health care and biology issues and one of that deals with other kinds of research.  They will explain that process to you on September 11, so that you can relay that information to your constituents within your colleges.

On September 25, we will have Kevin Kucera, VP for Enrollment Management, to talk about enrollment for this fall, and also Charlene Gilbert, the new Director of the Center for Women. She will talk about her plans for the Center.  I would like to introduce to you Dr. Yueh-Ting Lee, Dean of the College of Arts & Sciences.  He has agreed to come to the Senate and introduce himself as the Dean of the largest college and also to talk about his ideas for the core curriculum.

On October 9,  Bill McMillen, Director of Government Relations will talk about this new state higher education system and its potential impact on the University of Toledo, and also Barb Schneider and Ron Opp will talk about “Epsilen”, the new student electronic portfolio system.

On October 23, Mike O’Brien, Director of the Athletic Department will be here to talk about the Athletic Department, so come prepared with some questions.

November 6, Tom Kvale, Director of Undergraduate Research, will be here to talk about undergraduate research.  We also hope to add to our agenda a talk on campus safety from the university police department, as well as a campus group that provides a nonviolence education program.  

If you have issues that you would like us to bring forth as a log item, or if there is someone you would like to be a speaker to talk about their particular programs, please let us know and we will try to fit them in our schedule.

Next on the agenda is Marcia King-Blandford and she will talk to you about reporting requirements for the State concerning core curriculum classes and how they become accepted into the core on the State level.  Also, she will talk about a workshop that the Faculty Senate is co-sponsoring on this issue.

Prof. King-Blandford:  Back on April 26, 2005 this body passed guidelines for general education curriculum for that academic year.  Then the next year during 2005/2006, transition year, as a body we never got around to actually making the general ed. courses align with the guidelines that were passed by this body.  So what we want to do is, the Office of the Provost and the Faculty Senate Executive Committee have agreed to co-host a workshop that will take place right here on September 7 for two hours, and it will be a hands on workshop for faculty, chairs, departments that offered courses in the general education curriculum that are designated as general education to actually bring their course syllabuses to this workshop and our goal is to get our general education courses in line with what this body has passed as guidelines.  We will send out an email, and I wanted to wait until I brought this information to this body.  Dr. Bernie Bopp and Dr. Connie Shreiner will be facilitating this hands-on workshop.

Unidentified speaker:
What is a general education course? 
Prof. King-Blandford:  Our general education courses are courses that we offer that provide a baseline of knowledge to students.  For example:  US History, Composition Classes, Math Classes, Intro to Sociology, courses that provide a foundation for students and their undergraduate experience.

Unidentified speaker:  Those are the core curriculum classes?

Prof. King-Blandford:    Yes, that’s what they are.  Anything that fills the core curriculum would be considered our general education classes.  So we need to get these classes in line with the actual guidelines that were passed by this body.  We have been lax about this because there have been other issues that have taken precedence, so we want to use this workshop as a starting point.  We anticipate to offer this workshop again,  as we understand that we can never pick a time that is convenient for everybody, but if we can get started this Fall semester and try to align the actual courses with the guidelines, that would be a step in the right direction.
Senator Hefzy:  Why are we calling this workshop on general education courses and not the workshop on core curriculum?  

Prof. King-Blandford:   That’s  probably just my typing error.  I tend to refer to it as gen. ed. as opposed to core curriculum.  Core curriculum has a different connotation for me and I apologize for that. 

Unidentified speaker:   Will you send this out to all faculty?
Prof. King-Blandford:  It will go out to all faculty.

Unidentified speaker:  How about to advising offices? 
Prof. King-Blandford:  ICA, chairs?  This is a short notice, but it’s one of  those things that kept being pushed on the back burner because we had other issues, but we really need to get this addressed.  Also, another reason why we wanted to get this addressed is because the State of Ohio is moving very aggressively with their transfer and articulation policy, and some faculty may have been on these transfer and articulation committees that have worked on specific areas.  I just wanted to clarify for you, some of you may be familiar with this and some won’t be, but in the State of Ohio it has been around for a while and it is called a transfer module.
The transfer module is a subset of our core general education classes that we guarantee if the student takes them here, will transfer to another institution and this has been around since about the 1990’s.  In the last few years the State of Ohio in their movement to increase the number of students who attend college, have gone to a much more active transfer and articulation policy and we have something now that is called Transfer Assurance Guide, or TAG, and  these originally break down in the areas that would align with our core curriculum, so Arts & Sciences,  natural sciences, social sciences, some areas under those broad umbrellas.  The Ohio Board of Regents expanded it to about 38 designated subject areas, which are reviewed by a group of faculty that come from around the State and this group would look at an area like Sociology and they would look at learning outcomes, textbooks, a wide variety of content, and these courses that are going to be designated in the Transfer Assurance Guidelines.  These are very specific courses that may be  gen. ed. classes or they may not be gen. ed. core classes. Under these Transfer Assurance Guidelines, a specific course such as Introduction to Sociology would be given an Ohio articulation number. 
Let me show you how this works.  We had faculty that worked on this TAG area.  So, the TAG here is Sociology, the Ohio Articulation Number is 0SS021, and a group of faculty got together, they looked at courses across the state that fell under the heading of Introduction to Sociology, they looked to see if there were suggested textbooks, they looked at learning outcomes, and of the learning outcomes they designated ones that were essential, and agreed upon these learning outcomes for an Introduction to Sociology class.  What happens now in the State of Ohio is, we had to submit our plans for Introduction to Sociology class and it gets reviewed by this faculty panel.  Once our course goes through the faculty panel, if you take Sociology 1010 at UT and transfer to Ohio State this would be the equivalent.  If you were at a community college and you were transferring to Ohio State or UT, this is the class you would have to take at Terra in order to receive credit at Ohio State for Introduction to Sociology, or at UT for Sociology.  So these three classes have been designated by faculty and are designated as equivalent in the Sociology TAG. The content of these three courses are considered to be equivalent. So we have been working on our core gen. ed. classes and getting them in line with the guidelines passed by this body.  We are actually taking a giant step forward to get ourselves in line with what’s going on in the State’s transfer and articulation policy.   This transfer and articulation policy is important in the State of Ohio and at UT because transfer students are being recruited and retained in academic departments and in colleges and so it’s an area that we want to make sure that we are in compliance with.  This will be the focus of what the  gen. ed. curriculum committee will do. The gen. ed. core curriculum committee will be working on getting the gen. ed. classes aligned with the Faculty Senate guidelines.  The byproduct of that would be that it will put us in the right direction in line with the State’s Transfer & Articulation Policy.

This PP presentation is also available on the Faculty Senate website:  www.facsenate.utoledo.edu 
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Senator Barden:  I was working with Owens Community College on articulation with their Honors program and one of the things we ran into was a problem with the accreditation of the courses.  The student could have all the content and the learning outcomes, yet, if the instructors in the course in the 2 year institution are not accredited, it might transfer in but it’s not going to get you in the major.  Did they address this?

 Prof. King-Blandford:   When the State created this they did it with some really broad brush strokes.  There are some fallback positions, meaning if your program is accredited and that class cannot come in because of an accrediting issue what has to happen is the student gets credit within her degree.  They may not get credit for in the actual program where they are seeking accreditation.  So the institution has to figure out how it handles these various issues that arise with accreditation bodies.

Senator Barden:  
This is a pretty major concern.
Prof. King-Blandford:  It’s a real complicated issue. It has a lot of exceptions. But as an institution we are required to go with this approval process and be in line with OBOR’s directives.  It’s the law and we have to be in compliance.  

Senator Barden:
When we do that, can we put a caveat on it to make it clear that you may not get credit in your major?
Prof. King-Blandford:    Yes, that’s right in the documentation that the institution has the right to say how that course will actually fit or not fit  in to the program.

Senator Fournier:   I wondered about the quarter & semester hours and is that a problem?

Prof. King-Blandford:
 That is not a problem, they’ve got that taken in to the formulas.
We have sequential courses and the other institution doesn’t and the student takes one part of the class here and moves to OU who is on quarters, there it can get complicated.

If you have any more questions, please send me an email.

Chair Floyd:    
There are a few items to discuss yet.  We have some vacancies on the Senate right now.  Ron Zallocco, Sonny Ariss and Jim Pope are not able to serve and I apologize to the College of Business as they are under represented.  The process which we go through to fill vacancies is that we take the runners up from the last Senate election and ask those people if they want to serve.  If not, then we will have to have a special election to fill those seats.  Also, the University College is under represented right now and the reason is that Mary Humphrys was the representative from University College in the Business Technology program, and Business Technology program has been moved to the College of Business.  The Executive Committee didn’t think it was appropriate to have Mary represent the College that she is no longer in.  We might have to do a special election in the University College as well.

A Tenure & Promotion workshop will be held on October 12th, 2007, from 1:00-5:00, so tell your colleagues who might be interested in it.  The speakers will be Provost Haggett, Vice Provost Bresnahan, Harvey Wolff of AAUP, Bernie Bopp, Director of CTL, Mary Ellen Edwards as past chair of UCAP, and Sharon Barnes as a recently tenured professor.  It should be a very beneficial workshop.

Senator Fink:  
Will there be emails sent out?

Chair Floyd:
Yes.  There will also be flyers sent out.  At this point I will ask Walt Olson to read his resolution.
Vice Chair Olson:
Resolution

It is moved that Draft Resolution No. 07-02-02 to the Board of Trustees as read August 28, 2007, is in the consensus of the Faculty Senate deficient in that,


1.
A clear statement of intact and scope does not exist,


2.
Authority to delegate authority from the President 



to subordinates does not exist,


3.
An appellate process separate from the President does not 


exist,


4.
The policy is labeled Administrative policy but 




appears to include Academic Policy,


And the Senate recommends,



1.
Withdrawal of the resolution,



2.
Revision of the resolution to incorporate the concerns 




expressed to Counsel Cooper by the Faculty Senate on 




August 28, 2007, to include both a clear statement of intent 



and provisions for the 
President to delegate authority to 



subordinates,




3.
To include an appellate process separate from the policy 




formative structure to decide on matters of dispute on 




policy,


4.
To make clear the difference between Administrative and 


Academic Policy and establish appropriate authorities,

Chair Floyd:
That’s the motion, is there a second?

Senator Barden:
I second it.

Chair Floyd:
Any questions for Walt?  Are you prepared to take a vote?  All those in favor, please raise your hands.  Alice, can you please count the hands? 
Exec. Secretary Skeens:
35.

Chair Floyd:
35 in favor.  Any abstentions?  No abstentions.

Senator Hottell:  May I suggest for the records that this is unanimous?

Chair Floyd:
Ok.  

We have a couple of other items.  One of them is curriculum/academic program issues that the Executive Committee decided over the summer.  As you may remember at the end of the Senate last year we approved a new minimum admissions standard for the College of Business and that was 2.4 GPA.  Carol Bresnahan discovered that this conflicts with another academic program in the College of Business which we approved a couple of years ago which is called the Bachelor of Science Information Technology which has a minimum GPA of 2.25.  Carol asked the Executive Committee to look at this and make recommendation and our recommendation was that we allow the two different admission standards to go forth with this one program because it had been approved through the bodies as it was.

Senator Fink:
Although the two programs are both housed in the College of Business, they are separated by an administrative firewall because of AACSB issues.  Therefore, it would seem reasonable for them to have minimum grade point averages.   

Chair Floyd:
The second issue was a change of a major in the department of Kinesiology.  There is a change from a concentration in athletics training to a major in athletic training.  This has become the national norm in this program and it’s also a requirement for accreditation of our program. This is one of those issues which I fear we will be looking at this year until the two Senate merge because we have the College of HSHS report to one Provost on another campus, and this curriculum change went through that provost without going through the Senate.  So we will be vigilant until the two senates merge to make sure that changes that occur within HSHS college come to us before being approved.  Any questions on this?
Unidentified speaker:
  Not on that but can you shed any light where we are in the approval process with the Constitution?
Chair Floyd:
Last year at the end of the vote, the new Constitution was approved.  Our Constitution requires two-thirds approval by those voting and it was approved by 79% of the returned ballots.  The Constitution on the HSC was approved by 95% of those who responded.  However, they attached a caveat which has somewhat slowed down the process.  And that is that the HSC requested that before the Senates merge the rules and appendices, which you may remember were not included in the constitution, had to be written and approved by the two Senates before the bodies merged.  I think they had what they felt were legitimate reasons for doing that because they are not represented by a CBA, and they have a committee that does a lot of things that the CBA structure does in protecting faculty.  So they wanted to make sure that they have those processes in place before the Senates merge for their protection.  So that is where we are now.  We are working very diligently on the rules and appendices and I will hopefully at the next Senate meeting give you a report on where we stand in regards to those appendices. 

There have been some difficulties encountered in trying to bring these two cultures together.  One of the things that we tried to do as an Executive Committees is to educate each other about the cultures that exist on our two campuses.  One of those cultural issues is this concept of curriculum review.  They just don’t do that the way we do it on this campus because all of their programs are graduate programs.  There was not a need for university-wide oversight and approval process.  We have worked very hard to educate them as to why it’s important on the undergraduate level to have the entire faculty senate approve of curriculum because a change in college A is likely to affect college B.   Also, because we feel it is important to insure quality:  the students get an assurance of  quality because the faculty approved the curriculum.  So that was a major sticking point but I think we have worked out a compromise which will be acceptable to both sides while still maintaining that very important process for us.  So at the next meeting we will take time to go over where we stand with the rules and appendices.  I will say that 90% of the rules and appendices that exists now have been incorporated into the new rules and appendices.  Very few things have changed.  One I will tell you about is that the meetings will be from 4:00-6:00 every two weeks rather than 3:00-5:00, as many of their senators have medical practices where they are there until 5:00 o’clock.  So, having 4:00-6:00 meetings was a compromise. 

At this time I would like to invite Bob Cryan, who is with the Chinese delegation, but the delegation is not with you?
Prof. Cryan:
No.  I regret to inform you that it is difficult to get two cultures together.  The driver had a brain lapse.  The delegation is at the Hilton and the driver is here on campus with the van without them and I am here without them.  I sincerely apologize.
Chair Floyd:
Maybe you could speak for a few minutes as to what was agreed to?
Prof. Cryan:
The delegation came for two purposes, one to open officially the Yanshan University of Toledo College element of the reciprocal campus agreement to begin offering noncredit, non-degree courses in Chinese language, primary and advanced.  Monday-Wednesday night and Tuesday-Thursday night.  They have sent two staff members who will reside temporarily on the third floor at Snyder Memorial and then they will move to the first floor of Snyder Memorial after carpeting and a painting job, making it a little more habitable.  They have twenty students enrolled in the beginning class and four in the advanced class, which may turn out to be twenty-four students in the primary class.  The second reason for their coming was to participate with a preliminary planning team to set the wheels in motion for considering how to go to China to Qinhuangdao at Yanshan University to do the same thing of the reciprocal campus concept.
So the preliminary planning team appointed by the President met with the delegation yesterday for lunch from 12:00 – 1:45, and basically got acquainted which takes twice as long because of translations and then began to understand the process that needs to be put in place at their end for programs to be offered there as they are offered here.  That is basically as far as we got.  There were no decisions made except to have other meetings as soon as possible on the part of the delegation to invite the Provost’s Office and the President to send a delegation to Qinhuangdao to begin more conversation.  So essentially we have agreed that there will be a series of procedures that will have to be in place from our side.  Everything must be from the ground up starting with faculty, curriculum committees and colleges and departments, and from their end, procedures that we must follow to apply to establishment and initiate any international program.  The delegation did represent the opportunity in China from their marketing and their best thinking as being in three areas:

· First, studies in some form of business education program,
· Second, Engineering in terms of electrical and what they call IT,

· Third, in the area of health sciences and health education programs, such as medical technology education, nursing, pharmacy and other health sciences programs. 
 
So basically this is what Yanshan people are saying as those are the three areas where the programs 
could be best initiated that would meet two objectives:  one be offered in areas that would 
strengthen the offerings at Yanshan University.  That is where curriculum and degrees are the 
weakest in the province.  Secondly,  areas which represent from their perception UT’s strength.  So 
basically that was the one hour and forty-five minutes of conversation. I feel that we were 
successful in initiating the conversation and in that we have a preliminary planning team in place 
which is able to continue the dialogue and we have expectations on both sides for what needs to be 
done in the immediate future.
Chair Floyd:    Any questions for Bob?

Senator Thompson-Casado:
Does the UT fee waiver cover the faculty?

Prof. Cryan:
I think so.  President Jacobs agreed to ten fee waivers per section for both  Fall and Spring semesters.  We just don’t have it officially in place.  But we enrolled ten people who think it is. 

Prof. Stoudt:
You raised the point that people think one thing, hoping that it may be true.  It was brought to my attention yesterday that students were able to register for these courses on the UT website and pay for them via their UT account.  I am concerned that students will think they are earning UT credits for these courses.  The fact that they are being billed to their UT account will lead them to think these hours are going to show up on their UT transcript. So please make very, very clear to the students enrolled in the courses that these offerings are not for UT credit.
Prof. Cryan:
 I am surprised to hear that is the case because we don’t have an agreement to bill them to their accounts yet. But we did collect checks last night at the beginning of the first class and I don’t recall anybody having to pay by the internet.  We did make sure last night in the first class that we informed everybody this is not for credit and it’s not transferable and in no way equal to a credit course offered through the Foreign Language Dept.
Vice Chair Olson:
Last night I am not sure that I saw any students from UT there.  I saw some staff members from UT there.  People that I saw there were not students.

Senator Wolff:
   Are there two different classes offered?

Prof. Cryan:   Mondays and Wednesdays is the primary section and Tuesdays and Thursdays the advanced section.
Vice Chair Olson:
Last night everybody was there at the start.  I am on the Tuesday, Thursday schedule.  Most people are on the Monday, Wednesday schedule.

Senator Fournier:  I was wondering why are we calling it two separate universities.  I read this in the paper and both institutions have a very long name and they are here, we are there.

Prof. Cryan:
OBOR suggested that we retain identity and that it be a joint venture in the early stages which would allow both institutions to decide how to proceed next, because there is a clear intent to establish a university presence with a name Yanshan University and the University of Toledo, and not be swallowed up within those institutions.  So, OBOR thought at the initial stages it would facilitate working through accreditation and OBOR approval and that was the way to go.
Senator Fournier:
Where is the money coming from, is there special funding?

Prof. Cryan:
From our side?

Senator Fournier:
Yes.

Prof. Cryan:
There hasn’t been any commitment to spend any money.  We are still talking how we might constitute and what would be the implication, would there be funding on the other end, and what would that entail.  Right now the only money that has been spent has been offering space and utilities which is not inconsequential, I realize this.   There is no contract to spend any money.  There is a memorandum of understanding to support. Same as we do visiting faculty where we offer office space.  That’s where it stands.
Chair Floyd:  
Thank you so much Bob.

I did have a couple of other items to discuss but considering the lateness, I think I will save it for next time.  Does anybody have any old business to bring up?  One very important thing is the approval of candidates for degrees.  The Log Item 0708-4 brought forth by the Executive Committee for the approval of degrees at this year’s commencements. The faculty is requested to pass a motion at the first meeting of academic year for approval of candidates for degrees for Fall and Spring commencements.  This is brought forth as a motion from the Executive Committee and needs no second.  Any discussion? For those of you who are not familiar this is a standard boilerplate we do every year so it can be said that the faculty approve all the degrees that are offered at our institution.  Any discussion?  All those in favor, say “aye”, opposed, “nay”. 

Motion passed unanimously.
V.
Calendar Questions:

None

VI.
Other Business:

Old business:
None


New business:
None

VII.
Adjournment:
meeting was adjourned at 5:00.
Respectfully submitted,






Alice Skeens





Tape summary:  Kathy Grabel

Faculty Senate Executive Secretary
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F.S. Guidelines 

For General Education

		Approved on April 26, 2005

		Guidelines establish that all general education courses must have a written course syllabus, which at a minimum must contain the following elements: 

		A statement identifying the course as a general education course and specifying which requirements are being fulfilled 

		Learning objectives supportive of the general education learning objectives 

		Course requirements 

		Evaluation methods 
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Workshop on General Education 

		Co-sponsored by the Office of the Provost and Faculty Senate

		Friday, September 7, 2007, 10:00 a.m.- 12 noon,  HHS 1711 

		Dr. Bernie Bopp, Director, Center for Teaching and Learning, and, Dr. Connie Shriner, Associate Dean, Faculty Development & Curriculum Evaluation, HSC,  will be presenting

		The primary purpose is to align our general education courses with the Faculty Senate guidelines
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Review of General Education

		‘Guidelines establish ongoing annual review selected syllabi and other course materials of existing general education courses to assess compliance with the learning objectives of the general education curriculum (1).’

		Begin review of general education courses offered on a regular basis (approximately 100)

		Copies on file for general education courses

		Checklist  aligned with FS Guidelines

		Create a ongoing systematic review which includes processes for returning general education syllabi back to faculty and department

		Identify procedural areas such as various sections and/or various formats

		Align general education courses, where applicable, with transfer & articulation policies

		Recommendations for the processes to become part of the FS guidelines
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Transfer & Articulation

		H.B. 95 (ORC 3333.16) 

		Transfer Module

		Subset of the General Education curriculum

		Transfer Assurance Guidelines (TAGS) [38 TAGS]

		Guarantees the transfer of courses in the TAG for application to degree/program requirements. 

		Established through statewide Faculty Committees

		Comparable, compatible and equivalent courses  at or above the 70% standard of equivalency except Education [100%]. 

		Course equivalencies = Ohio Articulation Numbers (OAN)

		Students are assured not only of the equivalency of the courses, but of their application to the degree objective.

		UT courses matched to TAGs and assigned an OAN
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Sociology : OSS 021



        TAG   :   OAN

INTRODUCTION TO SOCIOLOGY



Suggested Text Textbook: Open



Advising Notes: For guaranteed transfer and application of other sociology TAG courses, this course will be a pre –requisite required at receiving institution before the other sociology courses can be applied to the major.



Learning Outcomes:

Students should be able to demonstrate an understanding of:

1. The sociological perspective, the theoretical foundations (Functionalism, Conflict, and Symbolic Interactionism), and the contributions of major theorists to the development of these perspectives, (E)

2. The ways in which sociologists gather, interpret, and evaluate data, including both quantitative and qualitative  methodologies, (E)

3. The components of culture and their impact on shaping human behavior and world view, (E)

4. The elements of social structure and the organization of society, (E)

5. The major theories of crime, deviance, and systems of social control,

6. Systems of stratification, including global inequality, racial stratification, social class, and gender stratification,

7. The major social institutions, such as marriage and the family, religion, politics, the economy, health care,    and/or education,

8. Additional topics such as population, urbanization, the environment, and, war/terrorism, and major theories of social change.                                                                                                                 E = Essential
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TAG Approved 

Course Bulletin Board

	Current Institution: University of Toledo

Transferring To Institution: Ohio State University

Subject Area: Sociology

Term / Year: AU07

OAN Equivalency:

	OSS021 - Intro / Fundamentals Of Sociology

SOC1010 (UT) 

	SOCIOL101 (OSU)			

	SOC 2010 (TERRA)
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Transfer & Articulation

General Education







TAGS &

OAN Courses

Transfer

Module
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Sociology TAG Participants Faculty Institution

Crystal Bossard, Cincinnati State Technical and Community College

Teresa LaGrange, Cleveland State University

Mary Reiter, Columbus State Community College

Paul Bellair, Ohio State University (The)

Bob Shelly, Ohio University

Denise Shuster, Owens Community College

Doug Peck, Stark State College of Technology

Norma Fletcher, Wright State University

Roy Dombrowski, Zane State College









Information Resources		

		Provost’s home page, Curriculum

		http://provost.utoledo.edu/

		OBOR’s home page, Transfer Credit

		http://regents.ohio.gov/transfer/

		TAG Approved Course Bulletin Board

		http://regents.ohio.gov/transfer/tagcourses/
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